Fife Sports and Leisure Trust

Record of the Meeting of the Board of Directors for Fife Sports and Leisure Trust 
held on Thursday 25th September 2014 in 
Michael Woods Sports and Leisure Centre at 4.00pm
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   ACTION
	413.
Welcome and Apologies

The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.

Apologies were received from D Watt (DW).

The Chair advised Directors that K Dunbar had found it necessary to tender his resignation from the Board due to taking up a new post in Sunderland.  The Chair wished to record his appreciation to KD for his time as a Director of FSLT and for his support of the Company in general.

	

	414.
Declaration of Interests

No conflicts of interest were declared by Directors.
	

	415.
Minute of the Board Meeting held on 17th July 2014

The Minutes of the Meeting held on 17th July 2014 were accepted and the Chair authorised to sign them.
	

	416.
Matters Arising

382.
The CEO advised that the judgement from the Employment Tribunal was still awaited.  Once received, this will be communicated to Directors.

396.
The CEO updated Directors on the on-going preparation of an Investment Plan for 2014/17 which will be presented to the Audit and Finance Committee in November 2014.  The main aims of the plan will be to sustain present business and to promote further growth in Company business and income generation.


409.
The CEO provided details concerning the Environmental Information Regulations (EIR) request at Carnegie Leisure Centre.  Directors were advised that FSLT continues to work with Fife Council on a resolution to the problems and to concluding the EIR request.  MR advised that further tests had been undertaken and discussions with contractors were on-going.  The Chair expressed concern over the time being taken to resolve the issue and WW advised that she was hopeful of an early conclusion now that the latest tests have been concluded.  Directors expressed concern over the potential for damage to FSLT’s reputation as a result of the issue.



GR updated Directors on the visit by OSCR to FSLT.  The CEO accompanied by GR and WW attended the meeting.  JR and EW represented the Board of Directors.  GR further advised that a host of supporting documentation had been supplied to OSCR in advance of the meeting and that further oral information was provided on the day.  The purpose of the meeting was as part of OSCR’s research into the relationship between Trusts like FSLT, and their Members.  OSCR hope to issue their findings by Christmas 2014 and GR will keep Directors up to date on the results.


	CEO

GR

COO

GR

	417.
Chairman’s Report

The Chair reported that he had met with the CEO and GR on two occasions to be updated on Company business and to discuss reports being placed before the Board.


	

	418.
CEO’s Report

The CEO provided Directors with details of the Company’s attendance and performance for the first five months of the financial year.  The Company has achieved 1.2 million visits to its facilities, a 24% increase on the same period in 2013/14.


The CEO did raise concerns about some centres’ performance, particularly those in close proximity to the three new centres.  The CEO advised that work was now under way to address the downturns and attempt to reverse them.  BL raised some queries concerning attendances at some centres to which WW responded.  The CEO advised that he would be meeting with Fife Council’s Head of Leisure and Cultural Services (now Area Services) and the Sports Partnership Manager accompanied by WW to discuss future capital investment in centres.

The CEO brought to Directors’ attention the inclusion of FSLT in the Fife Partnership/Fife Council joint performance report and advised of the comments made in relation to the Company and its impact in Fife.  Reference had been made to various areas of FSLT’s business and the effects these had made.  Directors welcomed the inclusion of FSLT in the document.

The CEO reminded Directors of the arrangements made in previous years concerning the opening of centres at the Christmas and New Year periods.  Directors were advised that originally only one centre was available to users at this time and that Fife Council had removed £30,000 from the budget as a saving as a result.  Since the inception of FSLT, two centres had been opened rotationally across Fife to provide facilities at the holiday period.  Directors were reminded of the press reaction to Kirkcaldy Leisure Centre not being open in 2013/14’s period despite it being the newest centre in FSLT’s portfolio.  In response to Directors’ queries the CEO confirmed that the Michael Woods Sports and Leisure Centre and the Carnegie Leisure Centre would be the centres open over the period in 2014/15.  WW advised that she had discussed the possibility of opening Kirkcaldy Leisure Centre at the holiday period with the Head of Leisure and Cultural Services (Now Area Services) and he had suggested a “pilot” opening of the centre in 2014/15 to gauge demand and help to inform future decisions on opening at this time of year.  WW further advised that currently the two centres which open present an operating deficit to the Company and opening any additional facility would increase that deficit potentially.  WW advised Directors that the Head of Leisure and Culture was open to looking at an increase to the Company’s Management Fee if the “pilot” scheme was successful.

Directors discussed the opening of Kirkcaldy Leisure Centre and remitted to the CEO to discuss with Fife Council whether it would be prepared to contribute 50% of the anticipated deficit for opening the centre back to FSLT.


The CEO advised Directors that FSLT had been shortlisted for the Courier newspaper business awards in the Social Impact Business of the Year category.  FSLT is on a shortlist of three for the award.  The CEO sought advice from Directors on who should represent the Company at the awards presentation in November at the Fairmont Hotel, St Andrews.  Directors commented that it should be staff directly associated with the provision of the programmes who should attend as this would provide a degree of recognition of their efforts on the Company’s behalf.


Directors remitted to the CEO to invite staff members and Directors to attend and to reserve a table at the presentation for ten people.


G Hay, in declaring an interest in the awards as Henderson Loggie was a principal sponsor of the event, provided details of the calibre of the event and the esteem with which the awards are held within the business community of Tayside and Fife.


	CEO/WW

CEO

CEO

	419.
Finance Report

VW presented the report and provided amplification on the contents.  VW updated Directors on issues connected with the introduction of the new financial system, ERP/ORACLE, which has replaced One World.  VW hopes to be able to provide more in-depth financial information at the next meeting of the Board.  VW also updated Directors on the move to four weekly accounting periods.  VW presented an update on the Company’s reserves level and the positive Cash Flow projections.


Directors noted the position in respect of debts owed to FSLT and the efforts being made to recover these and welcomed the centre by centre income figures provided by VW.


The Chair queried the constituent elements of the Cash Outflow and VW clarified these as general accruals, water charge accruals and capital investments.


VW confirmed that the projected deficit for 2014/15 is £180,000 and the Company’s reserves are projected to be £2,000,000 at 31st March 2015.


Directors noted the report and the intention to provide a full financial monitor at the next meeting.


	VW
VW

	420.
Health and Safety Report

The CEO introduced the report and described its purpose.  The CEO made reference to the IoD’s publication on Boards’ responsibilities for Health and Safety and also made reference to the previous Health and Safety report to the Board, Minute Ref.397.


Directors welcomed the report and discussed the contents.  Clarity on various issues was sought and Officers provided the appropriate information concerning the Health and Safety Action Plan and the visits to facilities.  Directors agreed to forward their suggestions for any additional information to be included in future reports to the CEO.


Directors noted the report.


	Directors

	421.
Committee Business Report

The CEO presented the report which outlined the items of business carried out by the Company’s Committees.


SS, as Chair of Business and Operations, described discussions held by that Committee and referred Directors to the Minutes for further information.


EW, as Chair of Audit and Finance, provided background to the work of that Committee, particularly at the last meeting, in respect of the Annual Report and Accounts.


Directors noted the report.


	

	422.
Ad Hoc Payments and Holiday Pay 

WW presented the report and outlined the contents and the associated implications for FSLT.  Directors were advised that Fife Council and FSLT will work together on the issue but it is anticipated that this will take some considerable time.  In the meantime, FSLT will continue to review its staffing establishment and holiday applications procedures.  WW advised that Government involvement is likely in reviewing the legal implications.


The Board of Directors:

(a) Noted the report.

(b) Noted the partnership with Fife Council.

(c) Agreed the Action Plan.

(d) Remitted to the CEO to bring progress reports to the Board.


	CEO

	423.
Draft Annual Report and Accounts 2013/14

The Chair introduced the report which required to be laid before Directors for approval prior to approval by the sole member.


The Chair introduced GH, from Henderson Loggie, who provided amplification on the contents and answered Directors’ queries.  GH confirmed that the Report and Accounts had been prepared in accordance with the appropriate legislation.


GH brought to Directors’ attention comments in the Audit Highlights Memorandum, specifically 2.6 and 2.8.  In relation to the latter, GH confirmed that this is required given the position in relation to the holiday pay claim.  Directors noted the comments.


Directors approved the signing of the Auditors letters by the Chair.


The Chair proposed that the Board resolved that the Accounts and the Directors and Auditors reports be approved.  The resolution was passed unanimously.


The Board proposed that the meeting be adjourned to enable the AGM to take place.  The resolution was carried unanimously.  Prior to the commencement of the AGM the Chair advised that notice had been received from Fife Council re-appointing Keith Punler and Stephen Stewart as Independent Directors of the Company, as defined within the Articles of Association, with effect from the conclusion of the AGM.


The Chair adjourned the Board Meeting at 5.30pm for the purposes of holding the Annual General Meeting.


At the conclusion of the AGM the Chair re-opened the Board Meeting at 5.40pm and confirmed that notice had been received from Fife Council re-appointing Keith Punler and Stephen Stewart as Independent Directors of the Company.


	

	424.
Date, Venue and Time of Next Meeting


Thursday 27th November 2014, commencing at 3.30pm in the Corporate Training Room, Cowdenbeath Leisure Centre followed by a “Know the Business” session commencing at 5.00pm.
	


Signed_____________________________

Date ____________________


Chair
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